

The annual meeting of the Alumni Association was held in conjunction with the Alumni luncheon in the Canadian National Hotel, Charlottetown, May 29th. About seventy-five members were present, with the President, Mr. Sylvere DesRoches in the Chair.

Among other matters in the President's report he called attention to the fact that a new act of incorporation of the Association had been passed and placed on the Provincial statutes during the year. The report of the Secretary showed a net gain for the year of almost \$1500.00. Other business transacted was the adopting of certain amendments to the bye-laws, bringing them up to date in accordance with the new act of incorporation. One of the new clauses agreed to directed that henceforth a nominating committee will submit a slate of candidates for offices for the ensuing year to the general meeting for their vote of acceptance or rejection.

The officers elected at this meeting (by motion as formerly) were:

Presdient	Dr. Leo B. McKenna, '20
First Vice-Pres.	Mr. St. Clair Trainor, '23
Second Vice-Pres	Mr. Amedee Caron, '18
Sec'y-Treas.	Rev. R. V. MacKenzie, '18
AsstSec'v.	Rev. J. A. Sullivan, '25

Executive Committee: Messrs. Mark R. McGuigan, '14; J. F. MacMillan, '25; A. F. MacQuaid, '05; S. P. Paoli, ex '19; C. V. Darveau, '96; Dr. C. H. Dalton, '96; Rev. F. F. Walker, '13.

Auditors: Mr. B. H. Hughes and Dr. James Reddin.

The retiring member of the Board of Governors was Dr. J. D. MacGuigan who had capably filled that office since 1927. In his place the Hon. A. E. Arsenault, Judge of the Supreme Court, was unanimously chosen. The meeting then adjourned in turn to allow the members to attend the closing exercise at the college.

MONSIGNOR JOSEPH F. GILLIS

Monsignor Joseph F. Gillis, Vicar General of Burlington Diocese, Vermont, died during the past summer. Monsignor Gillis was a native of Indian River, P. E. I., and a nephew of the late Msgr. D. J. Gillis, former pastor of Indian River. He graduated from St. Dunstan's in 1893, made his theological course in Quebec Seminary and labored in Burlington Diocese during all his priestly life. He was a man of unassuming qualities, and that he attained eminence is evidenced by the fact that he was Vicar General of his Diocese. May his soul rest in peace.

REVEREND ADOLPHUS S. MacADAM

We regret to announce the untimely death of Father Adolphus S. MacAdam, a former resident of Selkirk, P. E. I., and an alumnus of St. Dunstan's.

Father MacAdam had been engaged in the teaching profession for many years, and so successful was he in this profession that he was associated with the late Father William Cameron, another Island priest and alumnus, in the establishment of St. Mary's Cathedral College, on the faculty of which both held prominent positions from its inauguration. While a student here, Father MacAdam was on the college staff, acting also as editor-inchief of Red and White, and graduated in 1912, winning amongst other prizes the Alumni Gold Medal and being chosen also as Valedictorian. The late priest made his theological studies at St. Augustine's Seminary, Toronto, and was ordained to the priesthood in St. Michael's Cathedral, Toronto, on May 12, 1918.

Red and White joins with his many friends in respectfully offering a tribute of prayer for the soul of the departed priest.

REVEREND MICHAEL McQUAID

It is with sincere regret that we here report the death of Rev. Michael McQuaid, '18, who entered into eternal rest on Oct. 29, 1934. Father McQuaid was a former resident of Riverdale, Lot 65, P. E. I.

For several years after he had received a teacher's license from P. W. C., he was employed as railway operator by the C. P. R. in various parts of Western Canada. In 1915 he entered St. Dunstan's, where he proved himself

a well-balanced student—being pious and talented. On the completion of his studies here, Father McQuaid made a theological course at St. Augustine's Seminary, Toronto. Since his ordination, the young priest had been stationed in Calgary Diocese. Requiescat in pace.

MR. HUGH J. MASSEY

Another notable career has been ended by the death of Mr. Hugh James Massey who passed to his reward last July, in Summerside. The late Mr. Massey was one of the oldest alumni of St. Dunstan's, having been a student here in the early seventies. Mr. Massey had long been associated with civic affairs in his home town, where he was known as a gentleman of a quiet disposition and excellent qualities. The deceased, though it was not generally known, was of noble lineage, having been a grandson of the Eighth Baron Massey of Duntrealeague and a nephew of Lord Bulwer Lytton, famous novelist. Red and White respectfully offers condolences to the family of the deceased.

Thomas Keefe, ex '06, formerly station agent at Miscouche, P. E. I., was the victim of a most distressing accident in the early summer. Mr. Keefe, while in the act of leaving by motor for his annual vacation, was instantly killed by a passing train at a railroad intersection. For the wife, the parents, and relatives of the deceased, Red and White has sincere sympathy.

The sudden death of Jordan Phee, ex '28, late of Tignish, took place last June. Mr. Phee was overcome by death while driving in his motor car. Our sympathy to the bereaved.

Red and White regrets to report the death of Edmund Doyle, ex '24, a former resident of Summerside, whose death last June at such an early age, is most regrettable. R. I. P.

Fred Blanchard, ex '24, who had been for some time a member of the Charlottetown Police Force, has also passed to his reward. We fervently wish for his soul eternal rest. July 21st, 1934, marked the passing of another of our young alumni, in the person of Raymond P. Gavin, ex '24, of Tignish. To the parents of the deceased, *Red and White* extends sympathy.

Mr. A. A. Lefurgey, an old student of St. Dunstan's passed away last October in Vancouver, B. C. Red and White extends sincere sympathy to the bereaved.

The Most Reverend Archbishop J. C. McGuigan of Regina paid us his annual visit recently. The presence of His Grace as guest of the College is always appreciated by the students, especially so because he ever has a kindly word for his Alma Mater and a special interest in us.

Rev. Gavan P. Monaghan, formerly of the college staff, spent the summer at his home in Charlottetown. We are pleased to see him steadily improving in health, and hope that before long he will be completely well.

Rev. J. Alphonse Rooney, President of Great Falls College, Montana, visited the College during his vacation spent on the Island, where he came to attend the golden jubilee of his parents' marriage. This was a unique celebration, at which the family of twelve were present, of whom five are priests and two are nuns. These five priests are alumni and graduates of St. Dunstan's. We are all proud of the distinction the family has attained, and *Red and White* offers, late though it may be, hearty felicitations to the whole family.

Red and White tenders its warmest congratulations to Rev. Ronald J. McKenna, ex '31, upon his elevation to the Holy Priesthood. Father McKenna was ordained by His Excellency, Most Rev. J. C. McGuigan, Archbishop of Regina, in Holy Rosary Cathedral, Regina, Dec. 2nd.

We are pleased to report that Daniel MacIntyre, ex '31, has regained his health and is this year completing his Arts course at St. Francis Xavier University, Antigonish.

Rev. Dr. Patrick McMahon has returned from Rome

where he completed two years' studies in Canon Law at

the Papal University of St. Apollinaris.

Dr. McMahon is stationed, as formerly, at the Bishop's residence, and now holds the distinction of being Rector of the Basilica and Chancellor of the Diocese. Red and White is happy to offer congratulations to one of her distinguished priestly sons.

Several former students of St. Dunstan's were invested in the holy habit of the Redemptorist Order in St. Peter's Church, St. John, N. B., on August 1.

The following received the holy habit:

Chorists: Edward Berrigan, B.A., '32, Charlottetown, P. E. I.; Robert Cain, ex '32, New Perth, P. E. I. Lay Brother: Francis McCarthy, ex '30, Souris, P.E.I.

Francis A. MacKenzie, a former resident of Charlottetown, has been elected to the House of Representatives in the recent elections. Congratulations.

Mr. MacKenzie is the owner and proprietor of the

West Outlet Camps, West Outlet, Maine.

PARISH CHANGES

Rev. Eugene Murray, '28, has been transferred from Souris to the Basilica Staff and has been appointed Spiritual Director of the Holy Name Society to succeed Rev. Emmett O'Hanley, '28, present curate to the Vicar General at Summerside.

Rev. Leonard McDonald, '29, formerly of the Basilica Staff is now curate of St. Mary's Church, Souris.

Rev. Bennett MacDonald, '26, is now assistant priest at Grand River.

Rev. Bernard Gillis, D.D., '06, was the Island representative at the International Eucharistic Congress held in Buenos Aires, S. A.

The condition of Arthur Lawlor, '31, who has been a patient in the City Hospital is showing some improvement. We hope to be able to report his complete cure in our next issue.

Another alumnus has broken into print. The Secretary of the Alumni Association reports that Rev. John J. Butler, '18, of Seward, Kansas, is the author of a splendid booklet entitled "Praying the Mass." This is intended as a text book for study clubs interested in liturgy under the Catholic Action Movement. Congratulations to Father Butler on this distinction.

Pete Kelly, ex '34, has made a name for himself as a mashie wielder during the past summer. Pete is now gaining further laurels in the "Big Four." Good Luck!

Red and White is especially pleased at the very fine showing that Quarter Master Sergeant Arthur Gormley, ex '29, and Sergeant Roy McCabe, ex '30, have made as marksmen during the past summer. "Brick" and "Skinny" are now numbered among the "Big Shots" of the season.

Maurice Royer, B.A., '30, was elected President of the graduating class in Medicine at Laval University last year.

James "Goldie" McGuigan, ex '32, has entered Dalhousie University, where he is taking a course in Dentistry.

Pius "Spoofy" McCabe, ex '31, is attending Queen's University, Kingston, as a medical student.

Other "Saints," principally those of '33, are engaged as follows:

Loyola Duffy is "taking" Dentistry at McGill.

Kenneth McMillan, B.A., is on the teaching staff of Q. S. S.

Ormond Dalton is a pre-medical student at St. F. X.

University.

Gordon Sullivan, B.A., is a law student in Summerside.

Douglas McDonald, B.A., is a medical student at Fordham University.

Ferdinand Gagnon, B.A., is continuing his studies in Montreal.

Francis McMillan, B.A., is on the staff of the Provincial Bank.

Roland Angers, B.A., is a law student at Laval.

Robert Ramsay, B.A., is a medical student at Laval. Arthur McGuigan, B.A., is a law student in Charlottetown.

Joseph Trainor is a theological student at Holy Heart

Seminary, Halifax.

E. E. Doucette, B.A., is Principal of Souris High School James Coyle, B.A., is engaged in journalistic work in Charlottetown.

Roger Moffatt, B.A., is a medical student at Laval. Germain Caron, B.A., is also a medical student at

Edward Baldwin, B.A., has joined the Redemptorist Order.

James O'Neill is remaining at his home for the present. Joseph Lewis, Hector Buote, Gerald Handrahan, B.A., and Willie Handrahan are engaged in agricultural pursuits in their respective localities.

Rev. Francis Coady, '27, Vernon, B.C., who accompanied the remains of his mother who died while on a visit to her son, was our welcome guest for a short time. Red and White extends its condolences to Father Coady on this occasion.

THE COLLEGE REGISTER

Since last May we have played host to the following: Rev. Joseph Walsh, Manor, Sask.

Rev. Thomas Henderson, Rockland, Maine.

Rev. Michael Rooney, Onaway, Alta. Rev. Peter Sullivan, Clyde, Alta.

Rev. Dr. P. F. Hughes, Rector, Cathedral, Regina. Rev. Russel Smith, P.P., Martha's Vineyard, Mass. Rev. Thomas Trainor, Fall River, Mass. Rev. A. A. Francis, Truro, N. S.

Rev. James McIsaac, Winnipeg, Man. Rev. Jas. M. Griffin, Tulsa, Okla.

Rev. Howard Griffin, Edmonton, Alta.

St. Clair Smith, D.D.S., 32 Fernwood Rd., Boston.

Dr. Geo. Alexander, of the medical staff of Gardiner General Hospital, was accompanied by his wife and daughter.

Dr. J. Č. V. Fisher, Assistant Professor, Boston University, Roxbury, Mass., was also accompanied by his

wife and family.

Dr. W. E. Williams, of the medical staff of the Royal Victoria Hospital, Montreal, Mrs. Williams and family.

Rev. R. K. St. John, Chicago, was present at the College for the diocesan clergy retreat; he was certainly welcome among his former confreres.

THE BENEDICTS

The wedding of Mr. Aiden P. Mulligan, ex '27, to Miss Mary Gladys Murphy was solemnized in Borden Church on Oct. 16th. The marriage ceremony was performed by Rev. W. E. Monaghan. *Red and White* extends hearty felicitations.

Mr. Herbert Murphy, '23, School Inspector for Eastern Kings, has taken unto himself a wife, in the person of Miss Agnes Fay of Newport. The happy event was celebrated last July. We wish them much happiness.

The marriage of Ambrose Duffy, '17, Bunbury, to Miss Bessie Bradley, Charlottetown, took place in November. *Red and White* joins with many friends in wishing Mr. and Mrs. Duffy loads of happiness.

A recent marriage of interest to his many friends is that of Charles McNeill, ex '30, to Miss Arsenault of Charlottetown. The happy couple have the best wishes that *Red and White* can offer.

We wish to take this opportunity of extending to the members of the Alumni Association and the readers of this department sincere wishes for a Merry Christmas, and a Happy and Prosperous New Year.



"True wit is nature to advantage dressed
What oft was thought, but ne'er so well expressed."

—Pope

"No greater grief than to remember days
Of joy when misery is at hand."

-Dante